
	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

	COUNCIL

	15 MAY 2023

	(10:00 – 13:00)

	APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Jane Hamilton

	Present
	Nashwa Alsakka, Alexa Coates, Obum Ekeke, Professor Anthony Forster, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Simon Hall, Paul Jackson, Pravina Ladva (Zoom, until 11:45), Melanie Leech, Professor Shane Martin, Tim Porter, 
Dr Stevphen Shukaitis and Dr Adam Wright 

	Apologies
	Stephanie Hilborne, and Milan Makwana

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 

	Note taker
	Clare Hornsby

	In attendance 
	Lucy Johnson and Andrew Keeble 

	
	Agenda items 1 – 6:
	Sara Limerick, Director of People and Culture

	
	Agenda item 7:
	Lindsey Russell, Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment

	
	Agenda item 9:
	Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Executive Dean, Faculty of Arts and Humanities 


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS

	1. WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	
	The Chair welcomed members, observers, and attendees to the meeting.
	83/23

	
	Council thanked the President of the Students’ Union (SU) for the contributions that she had made throughout the period of her appointment to Council, which would come to an end on 30 June 2023.  
	84/23

	2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS (C/23/28)

	
	Council noted and approved the report, which highlighted the known and potential conflicts of interest that had been identified in advance of the meeting and described how these conflicts could be managed during the meeting.
	85/23

	
	No additional conflicts of interest were declared.
	86/23

	3. STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS  

	
	No additional items were starred for discussion. All unstarred items were noted, endorsed, or approved by Council as appropriate.
	87/23

	4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (C/23/29)

	
	Council approved the minutes of the meeting that took place on 13 March 2023. 
	88/23

	5. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES (C/23/30)

	
	Council noted the matters arising from the minutes. 
	89/23

	6. VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/23/31)

	
	Council noted the report. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted:
	90/23

	
	· While there had been no indication that an Ofsted inspection of apprenticeship provision was imminent, as a matter of good practice, a mock Ofsted inspection of provision would be undertaken in advance of 31 July 2023, to ensure that the University was well prepared to welcome Ofsted to its campuses.   
	91/23

	
	Council welcomed this approach and requested further information on our approach to the self-assessment process should be shared with relevant external members of Council who have experience of Ofsted inspections, in advance of the mock inspection. 

Action: Registrar and Secretary 
	92/23

	
	· The University’s approach to the use of generative artificial intelligence (AI) tools in relation to education, research and across professional services, and to managing the risks and opportunities in these areas. 
	93/23

	
	Council welcomed the University’s reflective approach to AI and asked that:

a. The University includes the use of AI tools in staff recruitment in its ongoing consideration of these matters. 
Action: Director of People and Culture
	94/23

	
	b. A representative of the student body should be appointed to the AI Expert Group, which had been established by Education Committee.

Action: Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education)
	95/23

	
	· The Vice-Chancellor set out the scale and scope of the University’s sector-leading approach to supporting students to navigate the challenges of the cost-of-living crisis, which had been developed in partnership with the SU, and the contribution it was making to the retention of students during academic year 2022-23.
	96/23

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described: 
	97/23

	
	· The University’s approach to funding Graduation and how it sought to minimise costs for students.
	

	
	Within the context of the cost-of-living crisis, Council asked the University Steering Group to review opportunities to reduce the cost of robe hire for graduands.

Action: Registrar and Secretary/ Academic Registrar 
	98/23

	
	· The scope and impact of the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Act, 2023 on academic staff, the University and the SU, and the action being taken to ensure compliance with this legislation. Points of differentiation between the new Act and existing legislation, with which the University was compliant, were also described.
	99/23

	
	Council noted and discussed its specific legal responsibilities of the Students’ Union, and the safeguards that were in place to ensure that the SU remained compliant with this new legislation whilst it undertook additional work in this area. 
	100/23

	
	The University had previously received confirmation that it had adequate insurance cover, in the event that its compliance with this legislation was subject to legal challenge.
	101/23

	
	Council requested that an assurance report on the work being undertaken by the SU with respect to the requirements of the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Act should be considered by Council in July and November, respectively. Any subsequent matters arising from the application of this legislation to the University as a whole, should be brought to the attention of Council through existing reporting mechanisms.
Action: Chief Executive of the SU/ Registrar and Secretary 
	102/23

	
	· The rationale for the University’s use of external specialist legal services. 
	103/23

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor described the impact of the University’s ‘Ready for Success’ project and confirmed how the benefits were being communicated to students and applicants. 
	104/23



	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight provided further information on the work that was being undertaken by the Office for Students in relation to quality and standards. The University was not one of the higher education providers that had been subject to additional quality assurance testing by the sector regulator. 
	105/23

	
	The President of the SU described the exciting range of activities that had been undertaken to mark the coronation of King Charles III and the rescheduled Holi Festival of Colours event attended by more than 700 students at the Colchester Campus.
	106/23


	
	Council is the employer of staff at the University and the Director of People and Culture updated Council on the University’s approach to the marking and assessment boycott (MAB), the scale and impact of the MAB, the University’s approach to safeguarding the student experience, learning outcomes, progression and completion, and to communicating with students, staff and the trades’ unions. 
	107/23

	
	Salary deductions of between 50% and 80% would be implemented for staff participating in the marking and assessment boycott, with the rate of deduction determined by the point in time at which the University was notified by staff of their intention to participate in the industrial action. Salary deductions would be made for the duration of participation in the boycott, until there were no marking and assessment duties to be undertaken, or upon the conclusion of the industrial dispute, whichever occurred first. The University reserved the right to withhold 100% of pay. It was reported to Council that the SU/Student Parliament had passed a motion not to support the Marking and Assessment Boycott and this remained the SU’s position.  
	108/23

	
	Council noted the University’s approach to the marking and assessment boycott and the actions taken to safeguarding the student experience, learning outcomes, progression and completion.
	109/23

	7. ADMISSIONS SUMMARY (C/23/32)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor provided an overview of the latest recruitment position for academic year 2023-24, relative to minimum entry targets, competitor institutions and the wider sector, and the same point in prior years’ recruitment cycles. The impact of student recruitment on the University’s forecast financial performance and student-staff ratio was also noted and discussed. 
	110/23

	
	Council noted the local, national and global factors and trends that were affecting demand, recruitment and conversion both at Essex and across the sector, and the range of activities that were being undertaken in order both to capitalise on relevant opportunities and to mitigate risks both now and in the future. 
	111/23

	
	Council noted the principles that underpinned the University’s approach to student recruitment and longer-term student number growth, and welcomed the actions to ensure that academic departments and professional services sections were appropriately resourced in terms of staff, space and facilities, particularly departments where there was strong demand.
	112/23

	
	Council noted the work being undertaken by Universities UK in relation to the potential introduction of additional visa restrictions for international students and their families by the UK Government and discussed the possible implications of such a policy on the University.   
	113/23

	8. DRAFT BUDGET FOR 2023-24 AND FORECASTS TO 2027-28 (C/23/33)

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight introduced the report and described the draft budget for 2023-24, the financial forecasts to 2027-28, and the underlying financial planning assumptions, which included the projected contributions of the University’s subsidiary companies. 
	 114/23

	
	The proposed budget would support: the delivery of teaching and research excellence; the enhancement of the student experience and the student-staff ratio; institutional growth; students and staff in navigating the continuing challenges of the cost-of-living-crisis. The proposed budget also sought to deliver a cash surplus of 5.5%, less the impact of the 2023-24 pay award recommended by the Universities and Colleges Employers Association, resulting in an adjusted cash surplus target of 4.56%. 
	115/23

	
	The draft budget included contingencies to mitigate risks associated with student recruitment and changes in patterns of student demand, and mechanisms to control expenditure throughout the year, should this be required.
	116/23

	
	The University was confident that it would not breach any financial covenants in 2023-24 or during the remainder of the forecast period. 
	117/23

	
	Council welcomed the approach to the budget and noted and endorsed the action taken by Policy and Resources Committee at its meeting on 24 April 2023, which included the:

· approval of 55.09 FTE posts; and
· delegation of authority to the University Steering Group to approve further posts, subject to the terms set out in the report.  
	118/23

	
	Council approved the report and the recommendations within. 
	119/23

	9. PROPOSAL TO ESTABLISH A NEW SCHOOL IN THE FACULTY OF ARTS AND HUMANITIES (C/23/34)

	
	The Executive Dean (Arts and Humanities) provided an overview of the paper and described the rationale for, and benefits of, closing the School of Philosophy and Art History (including the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre) and the Department of History, and bringing the disciplines together to create a new School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies. The extensive consultation that had been undertaken with stakeholders, including the Campus Trades Unions, was noted; assurance was also provided regarding the scope and timing of the implementation of a comprehensive communication plan. 
	120/23

	
	Council welcomed the proposal, thanked the Executive Dean for his excellent leadership and approved:

a. The closure of the School of Philosophy and Art History including the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre and the Department of History with effect from 09:00 hours on 1 August 2023 in accordance with Ordinance 14.
	121/23

	
	b. The establishment of the School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies in the Faculty of Arts and Humanities with immediate effect after the closure of the School of Philosophy and Art History (including the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre) and the Department of History on 1 August 2023, in accordance with Ordinance 14.
	122/23

	
	c. That, following its establishment, the new School should be listed in Ordinance 25 amongst the Schools, Faculties, Departments and Centres of the University.
	123/23

	
	d. That, in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon the recommendation of the Senate, following a term of office as the Head of School of Philosophy and Art History for the period 1/8/20-31/7/23, Professor Diana Presciutti, be appointed as the Head of the School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies for the following period: 1/8/23-31/7/24.
	124/23

	10. REPORT FROM THE OFFICE FOR STUDENTS WORKING GROUP (C/23/35)

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	125/23

	11. TERMLY RISK MANAGEMENT REPORT AND STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/23/36)

	
	Council noted and approved the report. 
	126/23

	12. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 

	
	A. AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (C/23/37)
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	127/23

	
	B. POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE (C/23/38)
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	128/23

	
	C. SENATE (C/23/39)
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	129/23

	
	D. UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP (C/23/40)
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	130/23

	13. DATES OF MEETINGS 2022-23 

	
	Council Meeting and joint meeting of Senate and Council
	13 July 2023, 10.00am – 5.00pm

	131/23


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby

Head of Corporate Governance 

May 2023
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